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Independent Advisory Panel on Deaths in Custody

Chair: Juliet Lyon CBE
102 Petty France
7th floor,  

London

SW1H 9AJ
                                                                                          www.iapondeathsincustody.org.uk
Sir Bob Neill

Chair of the Justice Committee
06 April 2020
Dear Bob,
I am writing on behalf of the Independent Advisory Panel on Deaths in Custody (IAP) ahead of the meeting of your Committee on 7th April. As you would expect, our panel is working hard to support the Lord Chancellor and his Ministerial colleagues as they face the immense task of keeping people in custody safe during this pandemic. We are doing so by providing expert independent advice to Ministers and officials across the Ministry of Justice, Department for Health and Social Care and the Home Office. Gathering and publishing national and international information about response to COVID-19 in places of detention. And offering constructive challenge.

The IAP recognises the immensely difficult decisions about balance of risk and public health and safety imperatives that the Lord Chancellor is having to address. We welcome the introduction, without further delay, of planned early release of prisoners nearing the end of their sentences. This should herald the start of further controlled releases to include people remanded for non-violent crimes; those held in open prisons who are already approved for release on temporary licence; people who have been recalled for technical breach of licence; and many of those under consideration for compassionate release. Transfers should be expedited for people approved under the Mental Health Act for, but still awaiting, transfer to psychiatric care.

The IAP has consistently advised that a programme of planned, safe releases should be managed on a cohort by cohort, case by case basis measured against criteria to reduce a range of risk. Political considerations must not be allowed to impede Ministers from meeting their human rights obligations to take active steps to protect life.

It is vital that prison governors and staff receive the support and protection they need and deserve in order to keep safe those people who must remain detained in poor environments. Their care, reassurance and communication with prisoners is pivotal in preventing deaths in custody. Sound research evidence indicates that quarantine can best be managed if people receive clear, accurate information, regularly updated, and if they are made aware that this has been imposed for good reason for a finite, albeit long, period. Except in exceptional circumstances at the discretion of the governor, no one should be deprived of access to TV and radio. Contact with family, a longstanding concern of your Committee, must be maintained and improved. As far as possible post-death processes should be preserved.

We appreciate that you and your Committee will want to assure yourselves that everything possible is being done to protect the lives of people in custody and the staff charged with their care. The IAP would be pleased to provide further information if that would be useful. Meanwhile I attach selected relevant correspondence with Ministers. We hope that the information hub we have established, and will continue to update, will be of use to your Committee and team, www.iapondeathsincustody.org 

As ever, 

Juliet
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Juliet Lyon CBE, Chair of the Independent Advisory Panel on Deaths in Custody 
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